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At the June 2018 Council meeting, the Highly Migratory Species Management Team (HMSMT) 
presented a report (Agenda Item G.3.a, Supplemental HMSMT Report 2) which suggested the 
Council consider evaluating the methodology used to specify drift gillnet (DGN) bycatch 
performance metrics. The HMSMT compared the adopted performance metrics based on ratio 
estimators of bycatch to performance metrics calculated by the regression tree methodology 
presented by James Carretta at the March 2017 Council meeting (Agenda Item J.1.b, Supplemental 
SWFSC PowerPoint, Agenda Item J.1.b, Southwest Fisheries Science Center Report). The 
Southwest Fisheries Science Center has developed the regression tree method as the bycatch 
estimation method for the drift gillnet fishery (Carretta et al. 2017) and estimates derived from this 
method are currently used in the Marine Mammal Protection Act (MMPA) marine mammal stock 
assessments (Carretta et al. 2018). The regression tree method has been vetted by the Pacific 
Scientific Review Group, an MMPA advisory body to the National Marine Fisheries Service that 
reviews the agency marine mammal science annually. Additionally, the Science and Statistical 
Committee (SSC) has reviewed the regression tree method and its application to marine mammal 
and sea turtle bycatch estimation (Agenda Item H.5.a Supplemental SSC Report 1, September 
2018). The SSC recommended that the regression tree method represents a technical improvement 
over the ratio estimator method. Additionally, the SSC recommended exploring if this method 
could be applied to generate bycatch estimates for finfish.  
 
If the regression tree methodology is adopted by Council, the HMSMT recommends tasking the 
team with developing new performance metric values based upon the regression tree methodology, 
including review of the regression tree method for its potential application to finfish species and 
identification of the appropriate staff to perform these analyses.  The HMSMT will bring these, 
along with a description of the process, to the Council in March for consideration. 
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